Minutes of Kettleburgh Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 11 July 2007
	Present: Cllrs J Bater, T Chase, R Durbin, P Garland, D Harris, T Jessop (chair), V Neilson, G Weeks.

The Parish Clerk was in attendance.  Two parishioners, Cllr Peter Bellfield and Cllr Bob Snell were present.  

The Meeting began at 7:15pm in Open Session.  The chairman welcomed members of the public and our County and District Councillors, and asked for their reports.
	


	Cllr Bellfield’s Report: Beginning with local news, Cllr Peter Bellfield reported that he had no update on progress with the footpath in front of Barrel Cottages.  The unfortunate incident which occurred during the resurfacing of Rectory Road in June, when a resident’s garden was used as a toilet, has been dealt with by SCC and the individual involved reprimanded. At County level, the main topic of interest is the Ipswich Borough Council unitary bid consultation.  He reiterated the strong opposition felt by SCC to this bid, adding that there would be no new money available if the bid were to be successful, but that there would be an obvious duplication of roles.  Whilst admitting a possible 20% saving with regard to costs incurred by Ipswich at County level, he stressed that a Unitary Council in Ipswich would inevitably mean a rise in Council Tax or a reduction in services for Suffolk.  

A decision is expected at the end of July.  Mr Bellfield has joined the new Policy Development Panel set up to investigate problems surrounding the increasing number of HGVs using our rural roads. This PDP will work closely with SORR (Save Our Rural Roads) and also set policy for dealing with this problem.  Of local interest, it will consider the C309, the road from Bredfield to the A12, and will look for funding in the next financial year for traffic lights at this junction with the A12.  The PDP will be calling for witnesses from the locality and will also consider the cost of road repairs which result from increasing heavy traffic.   

Cllr Snell’s Report: As a newly elected District Councillor, Bob Snell has joined North Area Development Control Sub-Committee and as a cabinet support member for the Built Environment is Vice-chairman of the Local Development Framework Task Group.  The District Council is also opposed to the unitary bid by Ipswich Borough Council.  He reported that from the last quarter of the previous financial year SCDC has achieved a smaller increase in landfill, that there were no homeless families housed in bed and breakfast accommodation and that crime levels were stable.  Orders to control anti social drinking are planned  for parts of Framlingham, Kesgrave, Martlesham and Rushmere St Andrew.  The planning department’s considerations for the expansion to Monewden airfield are drawing to a close.  In the Bawdsey area, SCDC is to accept a gift of land from landowners outside current village boundaries worth   £2.2 million.  This will be used to fund the building of coastal defences at Bawdsey.  Cllr Snell confirmed that the Playspace funding from Barrel Cottages in The Street has now been received, making a total of £3351 available for our use.  In response to a question, he informed the meeting that there is no date set for Kettleburgh to be provided with brown and blue recycling bins.  He added that as the new composting facility at Parham can process cooked and raw food, SCDC do continue to provide a weekly collection of food waste.  
	


	1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:  None
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: None

3. Minutes of the meetings held on 15 May and 27 June were approved and signed.

4. VILLAGE GREEN:

a) Report from Kettleburgh Green Trust: The last fund raising event, a Fun Dog Day, was a great success.  

A meeting with Cllr Bob Snell proved very valuable and has enabled the process of claiming money from the District Council Playspace fund to be started.  This will be done jointly with the Parish Council.  The next meeting of KGT is on 18 July. 

b)  Vehicular Access from Church Road: There has been a further challenge over access to the Village Green.  A letter written to Natural England (formerly the Countryside Agency) asks why they have allowed the Village Green to be developed without proper facilities for disabled access and parking.  Whilst there have been minor changes to the layout made to the plan approved by SCDC, these changes do not disallow access and parking for disabled persons.  A further issue is that one of the conditions made by SCDC alongside the planning consent was to insist that it should be possible to park vehicles on the hard standing by the access gate from Barrel Cottages.  This condition has been made impossible to fulfil by the covenant, proposed by SCDC, that this gate be kept locked and that no free access should be allowed.  The Chairman will contact SCDC, both to inform them of the minor changes made to the plan and also to ask them to rescind the condition regarding parking.   His letter will be copied to Cllr Snell, who has also agreed to investigate the matter.  Once these matters have been clarified, the Chairman will reply to Natural England.  

With regard to vehicular access from Church Road, when the Chairman’s mini report is completed, it will be agreed with Mr Margason from Cross Ram, before an approach is made to Mr Glason, in order to resolve the issue and then to negotiate free access across the ‘ransom strip’.  

c) Access through Barrel Cottages: the Chairman will ask SCDC if the rights of access granted to the Parish Council are the same as those rights granted to residents of Barrel Cottages.

5. WORKING PARTY REPRESENTATIVES:  Following a full discussion when the previous Council’s         working parties were reviewed and new ones suggested, working party representatives will be:
Communications – Cllr Weeks

Community (to include Emergency Planning and Liaison with adjoining parishes) – Cllr Bater

Environment (including sustainability and local issues) – Cllr Jessop

Finance – Cllr Harris

Footpaths – Cllr Neilson

Parish Views (a development from the beginnings of a Parish Plan) – Cllr Garland

Planning and Development Issues – Cllr Jessop

Police Liaison (including Road Safety and Traffic Calming) – Cllr Durbin

Trees – Cllr Chase   

The discussion also highlighted the following matters:

a) Communication: a suggestion that Cllr Weeks should run the Parish Council website was made, but it was agreed that the Clerk needed to be able to publish Council documents and should retain overall control.

b) Footpaths: the Clerk will contact Mrs Sue Scott, the former Footpaths representative, as she is willing to pass on information and paperwork to the new Representative.
c) Environment:  Cllr Harris outlined his intention to install a heat pump which required a three phase supply from the substation in the Pound.  When installed, this system will reduce his overall energy consumption by taking heat either from the river or underground.  He offered to provide more information to anyone interested.  
d) Parish Plan: Although Kettleburgh has decided not to proceed with a Parish Plan, and has made this view known to Suffolk ACRE, they have since written on two occasions to Mr Robert Marzetti, encouraging us to consider the benefits of a Parish Plan, thus ignoring our position which we have made clear to them.
e) Planning:  the Clerk made reference to information regarding planning application procedure which could be useful as an addition to our new proposals for dealing with Planning Applications.
f) Police Liaison: Since the inception of the Safer Neighbourhood Policing Teams, there has been difficulty in establishing contact with PC Trudie Beckwith in Framlingham.  Cllr Durbin will make more attempts to communicate with her.  It was suggested that low cost traffic calming measures, such as moving the 30m.p.h. limiters, be considered before more costly ideas.  Cllr Bater reminded Councillors that many attempts had been made in the past at reducing the speed of vehicles through the village.  Cllr Durbin requested to see copies of past minutes so that he was aware of these attempts.
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	6. NEW CODE OF CONDUCT

a) The Clerk outlined recommendations from SALC that the new Code of Conduct should be adopted in the form laid out for Parish and Town Councils, which includes the non-mandatory Paragraph 12(2), which allows those councillors with a prejudicial interest to speak to the meeting on that matter, provided that members of the public have the same rights to address the Council.

b) It was unanimously agreed that the 2007 Model Code of Conduct for Parish and Town Councils be adopted. This includes Paragraph 12(2). An amendment will be made to Standing Orders.  The Clerk will advise the Standards Board for England of this decision, make arrangements for publicity in a local newspaper and provide councillors with the new form for registering interests. 

7. SURFACE WATER DRAINAGE IN MILL LANE: The Chairman has made site visits in wet and dry weather conditions and is in agreement with the statement made by Cllr Chase (15 May, item 10).  He observed two drains that had been put in place as an overflow, but that there is no drain provided by SCC Highways. Cllr Harris has been in contact with SCC Highways: they will investigate the problem. 
8. LORD OF THE MANOR FUND: Cllr Bater informed the meeting that this was currently a small fund of about £600.  It was set up by the now deceased Lord of the Manor for the well-being of the Parish and began with about £10,000.  Its trustees are the Rev Graham Vellacott and the Chairman of the Parish Council (although at present, still named as Mr Paul Norman). The Chairman will contact Rev Vellacott to clarify who are the current trustees.  Cllr Bater also gave details of another village charity – the Kettleburgh Town Trust.  This was set up when five cottages next to the church were sold, raising about £2,500.  The interest from this fund is about £70 per year.  It was originally used to provide coal for pensioners, but has more recently been given to first year students living in the parish, if they make application.  The trustees to the Kettleburgh Town Trust are the two churchwardens and the vicar.
9. VILLAGE NOTICE BOARD: Cllr Chase reported that the land on which the notice board stands belongs to Mr Matthew Payne of 1 Lings Field.  When the notice board was erected, it was on the understanding that this land be kept tidy.  At present, weeds are growing up and there is a need for maintenance.  Cllr Neilson offered the services of Mr Derrick Neilson, who also kindly keeps the village telephone kiosk clean. 
At this point, Cllr Chase announced that he had another meeting to attend and left.

10. a) The Financial Statement for the end of June was received and approved

b) Budget Discussion: Cllr Harris stated that although the budget for the current year was determined and approved by the previous Council, it is the responsibility of the new Council to spend the money.  The budget shows an excess of expenditure over income of £1400.  A wide-ranging discussion followed as to how savings might be made, including the large amount budgeted for traffic calming measures.  Cllr Harris and the Clerk will look at the expenditure plan and report to the next meeting.  It was also suggested that fundraising might be considered for separate issues, thus relieving the burden on the precept.  The new Working Party representatives agreed to consider what they might budget for next year’s spending and send their suggestions to the Clerk within the next two weeks.

c) Review of Assets:  Cllr Harris led a discussion on the merits of different forms of recording the Council’s assets. The Village Green is included at a value of £13,600 and the allotment land adjoining needs to be added at a value of £1600. It was agreed that the gate for the Pound should be written off over the next four years and that the village sign and notice board should remain on the register without depreciation.  There were differing views on the need to value the Pound.  It was also suggested that we should consider the liabilities and responsibilities surrounding the ownership of assets that cannot in fact be realised.  The Village Hall, not in the ownership of the Parish Council, is the village’s greatest asset. Cllr Harris will draw up an asset list of village property.  

d) Invoices for payment were approved and cheques were signed.  Cllr Durbin reported that Barclays Bank has at last approved the new mandate.  The Clerk thanked him for pursuing this matter. 

11. Clerk’s Report: 

a) Mobile Police Station dates: 23 Aug, 20 Sept, 18 Oct, from 11:45 – 1:15 outside the Village Hall

b) New councillor training: a reply received from SALC following the Clerk’s comments about the poor quality of training was put before the meeting.  The Chairman  agreed to write to draft a letter to SALC proposing a payment of half the amount and asking for a new invoice to be sent.

c) Website training: the Clerk is to attend a half-day’s training at the SALC offices.
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	12. 12.
	CORRESPONDENCE
SCDC Recycling Credits

Anti-social Behaviour questionnaire
	-

-
	£85.02 was credited to the Village Hall funds from the recycling banks situated in the Chequers car park. Suggestions were made about the provision of a can bank.

SCC has asked for support in publicising anti-social behaviour issues.  Articles supplied by SCC can be printed in our newsletter and posted on the village notice board.  The Clerk will respond with our details and issues of interest to our locality. 
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Other correspondence to be circulated amongst Councillors.

	13. PLANNING DECISIONS FROM SCDC: 

C07/0189 Maple House and Brambleside -  Erection of a single storey dwelling and a two storey dwelling, together with alterations to existing vehicular access                                                                            APPROVED

C07/0767 – Red Barn, Framlingham Road – Change of use electrical contractors office & store to residential.

                                                                                                APPROVED

14.  QUESTIONS TO CHAIRMAN:  

a) Cllr Harris: a request for drinking water to be provided at future meetings.

b) Cllr Harris: Suggestions were sought for the procedures for dealing with matters requiring urgent attention. 

c) Cllr Jessop: recycling issues.  Items b) and c) to be added to agenda for next meeting.
	


	15.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  

Wednesday 12 September at 7:15p.m   Agenda items by 29 August.

16.  The meeting closed at 9:50p.m
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